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Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by GUNNER DELAY, Attorney, Fort Smith,
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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On March 31, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on February 16, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on February 24, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.
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3. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$562 for temporary total disability and $422 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s left shoulder injury.

2. Related medical.

3. Temporary total disability.

4. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“Claimant contends that he sustained a
compensable injury on 9/13/10, or in the
alternative that he aggravated a preexisting
condition on that date, that he is entitled to
TTD to a date yet to be determined and the
payment of related medical expenses.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents deny that Claimant sustained a
compensable injury on September 13, 2010.
Claimant first gave notice of the alleged
injury to his employer October 5, 2010.  On
October 5, 2010, Claimant reported an injury
to his left shoulder from “lifting and pulling
along with reaching and pulling formed parts
out of press dies.”  Claimant filed an AR-C
with the Commission on November 22, 2010
alleging injury to his shoulder, back, and
neck.  Claimant has filed a Pre-hearing
Questionnaire Response claiming an injury to
his left shoulder on September 13, 2010.
Respondents deny a compensable injury to
Claimant’s left shoulder and if he is claiming
such, Respondent also deny compensability of
an alleged injury to his back and neck.”

The claimant in this matter is a sixty-year-old male who was

employed by the respondent on September 13, 2010, when he alleges

he sustained a compensable left shoulder injury.  The claimant, at
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that time, performed work duties in the respondent’s press

department.  The claimant gave the following testimony at the

hearing regarding the events surrounding his alleged compensable

injury:

“Q. And was that the job that you were
performing in September of 2010?

A. Well, the job that I was performing
September 2010, we have what we call a break
press.  And a break press, you know, the part
is basically already formed, but you have to
put another break in it and this was a pretty
big part.  Actually it was about the size of
that door.  And you have to take it and some
of them you have to flip them and turn them.
Well, over the years I had been lifting and
doing this part, you know, and I was, you
know, feel numbness in my shoulder.  This
particular day I had, you know, putting the
part in when I got ready to flip it, just as
I’m going through the motion now I felt my
shoulder pop.  And I had been having pain in
my shoulder all the time from doing this.  I
do this job practically every day and we have
a, what we call rate, you know, we’d have to
run so many parts an hour and some of those
rates would be really would be too high and
we’d have to really work real hard and
strenuous to even make 90% of that rate or we
would get written up.  So doing this every
day, you know, my shoulder was pretty well
worn and that particular day, you know, I felt
it pop and I didn’t, you know, I wanted to
just continue cause I felt like I could work
it off as I’d been doing over the years.
That’s why I didn’t quit the first day, but
you know, as days went on my shoulder, the
numbness in my shoulder got worse and worse
and in my hand it got to the point where I
couldn’t feel anything.  So I went and
reported it to the doctor around the 13th of
September.”

The claimant also testified on direct examination about

informing the respondent of his alleged compensable injury as

follows:
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“Q. Now who was the first person at Rheem that
you advised about your shoulder condition?

A. Well I went - well like I got permission to
go up to see, it was my supervisor, Todd
Allen, and I got permission to go to first aid
to go see the company doctor.

Q. And what is the company doctor’s name?

A. Doctor Loyd, I don’t know his first name.

Q. Okay, now does Doctor Loyd have an office
there at the plant site?

A. Yes.

Q. And what did you tell Doctor Loyd when you
visited with him?

A. I told him that I had been feeling numbness
in my left arm and my left hand over a period
of time.  And I told him, you know, that
particular day I told him around the 13th, you
know, I hurt my shoulder, but I didn’t report
it right away because I didn’t wasn’t to loose
(sic) any time off work or anything.  So I
just kept working and after I had described,
you know, how my shoulder and my arm felt numb
he recommended me to go and scheduled me an
appointment to go see Doctor Smith in River
valley Clinic.”

The claimant was seen by Dr. Greg Loyd on October 5, 2010.  A

medical record titled “Rheem Manufacturing Company Occupational

Medicine Practitioner’s Treatment Record” indicates that the

claimant complained of shoulder pain at the visit.  A section of

the record indicates how the incident happened as follows, “Working

making parts, lifting and pulling loaded baskets.”

A “patient assessment” which is found in respondents’ Exhibit

1 page 41 was also completed by the claimant.  The claimant

testified during cross examination that he filled out the “patient

assessment.”  Several questions appear on the document.  The
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following is a portion of the questions along with the claimant’s

response:

“QUESTION. If not the result of an injury,
what do you think caused your pain?

RESPONSE. Strenuous work, lifting and pulling
heavy baskets of parts over the years.”

On October 15, 2010, the claimant underwent an MRI at the

River Valley Musculoskeletal Center.  The following is the

impression portion of that MRI report:

“1. Chronic complete tears of the
supraspinatus and infraspinatus tendons
with a high humeral head.  There is a
partial tear suspected in the
infraspinatus tendon and there is no
intact long head of the biceps tendon
identified.

2. Chronic overgrowth as well as acute edema
of the acromioclavicular joint.

3. Bony overgrowth as well as acute edema
involving the anterolateral aspect of the
humeral head and the inferomedial
anterior aspect of the humeral head all
of which is presumably related to
degenerative change (bone-on-bone).
There is no acute fracture plane
identified.”

On October 29, 2010, the claimant was seen at the River Valley

Musculoskeletal Center.  The following is a portion of that report:

“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: The patient is a
60-year-old male who presents for evaluation
of his left shoulder.  He states about three
weeks prior to 09/13/2010, that he was doing
some work at his job at Rheem, and had the
onset of the shoulder pain.  He reports that
shoulders bother him on and off for several
years.  He does not remember any specific one
injury to the left shoulder.  He had an
injection down at the VA about a month ago.
He states that this did not rather help him
that much.
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IMPRESSION: Chronic retracted atrophic rotator
cuff tear, left shoulder.

PLAN: At this point, I had a lengthy
discussion today with the patient.  I really
do not think given the MRI appearance of the
muscle that this is one that is amenable to
any talk of attempts that he had arthroscopic
and open rotator cuff repair.  I really feel
like he has had symptoms in his shoulder for
years and that it just recently got to the
point where he really cannot do his job.
Putting on lifting restrictions to the left
arm.  I have injected him subacromially with 5
cc Marcaine and 2 cc of Celestone.  I will see
him in two weeks to give further discussion to
return to us at that point, but he may really
be looking at a reverse total shoulder
arthroplasty, as again, I do not think his
cuff is in anyway amenable to operative
repair.”

It is the claimant’s burden to prove that his left shoulder

difficulties are compensable.  In order to do this, the claimant

must first prove the presence of objective medical findings

regarding his left shoulder.  Given the MRI of the claimant’s left

shoulder performed on October 15, 2010, it is clear that the

claimant has objective findings of derangement regarding his left

shoulder.  However, the claimant must also prove a causal

connection between the alleged specific incident in which he

testified he felt his shoulder pop and the objective medical

findings regarding his left shoulder.

Here, the claimant simply cannot prove this causal connection.

The medical records do not support the claimant’s statement

regarding the pop he felt sometime around September 13, 2010.  I

found no medical record that recounts the claimant giving a history

of feeling a pop in his left shoulder.
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Even if the claimant’s testimony was to be considered to be

true and he felt a pop sometime around September 13, 2010, given

the claimant’s MRI results taken on October 15, 2010, it is clear

that the claimant’s left shoulder difficulties are chronic in

nature including chronic complete tears and bony overgrowth.  Dr.

Steven Smith also indicates in his progress note from October 29,

2010, that, “I really feel like he has had symptoms in his

shoulders for years and that it just recently got to the point

where he really cannot do his job.”

The claimant in this matter is simply unable to meet his

burden of proving that he suffered a compensable left shoulder

injury from a specific incident that occurred on or about September

13, 2010.  It is much more likely that the claimant’s left shoulder

difficulties are from heavy and long term use of his left shoulder.

I also note that the claimant did not argue that his injury was

sustained as a gradual onset injury.  The claimant only put an

argument forth regarding a specific incident in which he felt a pop

in his left shoulder in September 2010.

The claimant did, however, state in his contentions that

alternatively he argues that his left shoulder difficulties are the

result of a compensable aggravation of a pre-existing condition.

This argument also fails.  It is much more likely that the

claimant’s current condition is due to long term heavy use of his

left shoulder rather than a compensable aggravation of a pre-

existing condition.
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From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on February 16, 2011, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed February 24, 2011, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that his left shoulder injury is compensable.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence his entitlement to any benefits in this matter.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


